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Hello Kingfisher Spring...!

April showers bring May flowers and all the little critters 
and birds are out and about. We have a pair of Canadian 
Geese that arrived a week ago, right on schedule as they 
do every year for the last five years in a row. They build 
their nest on the rock island in the middle of the river across 
from our property, so we get to hear them honking away 
each morning as they fly around and gather their materials 
to make their cozy nest just right. Last year they had 3 
little goslings and we got to see them grow and take their 
first flight. It was really special! Being that they are in the 
middle of the river, they are fairly protected from predators, 
however we have seen them scare away an eagle or two 
that were eying up their eggs! I’m not sure if you’ve ever 
seen a Canada Goose egg in the wild, but they aren’t small 
(about the size of a baseball) and would make a good sized 
meal for an Eagle or other  creature if left unguarded. These 
parents are very steadfast though, and have been able to 
successfully protect their nest from that happening. A few 
years ago, one of their little ones got swept into the current 
and washed into our yard during high water.  All day I could 
hear this little “peeping” sound coming from this lost baby 
gosling. It took me a while to find it, but I was able to rescue 
him/her until the parents came back to reunite with it. I’d like 
to think we have a trust bond now after that, and that’s why 
they keep coming back to this spot. It’s a lovely place to 
raise a family!

Not a lot to report for this edition, however the kitchen 
renovation is almost complete! We had our annual AGM and 
Greg Clark let us know that we have around 500 hours of 
volunteer time put into this project, not including the time it 

took for planning and choosing the new floor sample, paint, 
appliances, etc. plus the rest of the hours to completion. It 
really does take a village and we are so incredibly grateful 
for ours!  

We are so looking forward to hosting a “New Kitchen Party” 
to test out the appliances and overall flow of the fresh space 
and to thank our volunteers, so stay tuned for details about 
when that will happen!

Thanks everyone! 

KINGFISHER SCHOLARSHIP 2025
The Kingfisher Youth Scholarship is available to high school graduates.

Deadline for applications is May 4th.

To qualify, the student must be a Kingfisher resident, living from 1730 Mabel 
Lake Road (Welcome to Kingfisher sign) to Mabel Lake. The scholarship 

may be used for any post secondary education course.
Applications are available from a Director (see back page for contact 

information) or at AL Fortune school. 



We are making great progress on the major upgrade to the hall kitchen. 
It began with moving everything out of the kitchen including the island 
and cupboards. The floor needed major work as discovered as our crew 
removed tiles, glue and eventually found the sub-floor. The sub-floor had 
some issues and was repaired and replaced.

The basement/crawl space was a bit of an archeological dig (see photos). 
The chimney, which went through the kitchen floor to the ceiling, was 
removed. The very old water heater, Simpson Sears brand, was removed, 
footings poured and a new heater installed.

Colin Cogswell ordered the appliances and equipment and assisted with 
planning and lay out. 

The electrical was in need of significant upgrading which has been 
completed.

We now have new flooring, new lighting, and a repaired and repainted 
ceiling. Painting is scheduled soon.

How have we done this so effectively and within budget? Volunteer labour. 
Skilled labour from our local residents and Directors. It is a generous 
offering and will benefit the community for years to come.

The team: Greg Clark and Kowyn Hibbert; Greg is leading the project 
and Kowyn has worked alongside Greg from the start. Terry Price worked 
many hours alongside Greg and Kowyn and shared his expertise. Colin 
Cogswell was our kitchen expert and helped immensely to source and 
purchase top quality appliances and equipment. Dirk Campagnolo  
helped when needed. Our local plumbers Amy Clark and Stephen Nadeau 
installed the plumbing. Directors helped with the sorting, clean up  
and painting.

COMMUNITY  HALL

Kitchen Renovation Update
Laura Jameson, Secretary

This project was funded by a 
grant from the Regional District 
of North Okanagan - Community 
Works Fund Grant.

We’ll celebrate with a 
kitchen party when it’s all 
done... stay tuned

Amy, our plumber

early work

Greg lounging Kowyn



We had 9 Directors in the past year with Alana Brookes and Pat Burnett joining the team.
The Directors held 11 meetings in 2024.       

Highlights include:
• Continuing succession planning and capacity development. 
• Purchased a snowblower and built a storage shed for use for winter hockey
• Started the Social Committee – Alana, Sandra, Sherry, Rhea, Sydney
• And created 2 new events: Mabel the Marmot and Movie Night
• The ‘Meet the Director’ for the front page of the newsletter, developed a one-time ad rate. 
• Updated the brochure and website
• Renewed grounds maintenance contract for 2 years after posting for proposals. 
• Extended snow plowing contract for a year 
• renewed annual website hosting fee.

Hall improvements – Kitchen renovation discussion began in early spring. – Greg got a design quote, Directors 
got quotes for appliances, lighting, flooring, Colin Cogswell got better quotes. Proposal sent to RDNO in July 
and received approval a month later. In Late July the geothermal cooling and heating system failed. We were 
able to get support from the Area F Director to add funding to our original project.

Farmers Market – the liaison from our team is Sherry Saunby. She works closely with the Market Manager 
during the season. We are hoping to provide more shade for the coming season.

Thanks to our behind the scenes volunteers: 
Robin Gubler – newsletter editor
George Jameson – newsletter distribution (pickup, mailing, emailing)
Jan Lacko – putting the signs at the halfway hill

AGM Follow-up Report

The Kingfisher Community Society Annual General Meeting (AGM) for 2024 was held Saturday March 
22 at Kingfisher Hall. The meeting was attended by 7 Directors and 12 community members.

A yearly AGM is required of non-profit societies and includes a financial report and reports from Direc-
tors. The financial report was presented by Treasurer Sandra Scott. Auditors commented on the well 
organized and detailed financial records and all have agreed to serve as auditors for the current year.

Other reports described the many hall events, regular users and bookings for special occasions. There 
were 201 memberships for 2024 representing 77 families and 47 singles. 

A new hall sign will be constructed soon to replace the one destroyed last year. There was an update 
on the replacement of the geothermal heating and cooling system and an overview of the kitchen ren-
ovation. Approximately 500 volunteer hours have been contributed so far to the renovation. Look for a 
Kitchen Party to celebrate coming soon. The majority of the current Board agreed to remain for the next 
year. Pat Burnett has stepped down and Laurie Baines has agreed to join the Board. Welcome Laurie.

COMMUNITY  HALL

Kingfisher Community Society  
SUMMARY OF ACTIVITIES FOR 2024



With spring in the air and the promise of new life, the Kingfisher 
Interpretive Centre would like to share the good news that the 
Community is caring for 37,000-baby salmon. These delicate 
little fish are nestled, safe and sound in their salmon incubators 
at the Centre. These precious fish began hatching on New 
Years’ Day and with luck, they will start feeding in May. They are 
currently receiving nourishment from the remainder of their yolk 
sac as they prepare to face the wild world. If you would enjoy an 
opportunity to see these young salmon, please call the Centre to 
arrange a time for viewing. 

2025 promises to be another exciting year for raising salmon at the 
Kingfisher Interpretive Centre as we will continue to update our salmon 
rearing equipment in an effort to become more efficient and provide 
more safety for these amazing little fish. Last year two new brood tubs 
were installed and this year water alarms, cameras and a back-up 
water circulation system will be added to provide more water security.

As we say goodbye to a very easy winter, there is still a lot to be 
done to prepare the site for our busy field trip season ahead. The first 

school will be arriving on April 23rd and we anticipate over 2,000 schoolchildren, teachers and parents will be 
participating in this year’s field trip season. We encourage all community members to come for a visit to witness 
first-hand the magic of personal connections be made with nature. We have heard many children say: “This has 
been the bestest day of my life!” or “I wish that we could come here every day!”. These field trips are truly life-
changing for some and the creation of water and salmon stewards will help make a difference in the future.

In preparation, the Kingfisher Interpretive Centre Society will be hosting the annual Volunteer Work “B” on 
Sunday April 13th from 9-1. This a great opportunity to connect with nature, become a watershed steward, visit  
with other community members and join in something special. A fire and a hotdog lunch will be provided. For 
more information, please contact Shona Bruce at the Centre at 250-838-0004.

SPRING CLOTHING
SWAP/SHOP

MAY 24/25 ~  3PM-7PM
KINGFISHER HALL

 contact  Rhea @ kingf isherpromos@gmail . com or
check the FB page for  more info  & event  detai l s !  

Update from Your Community  
Salmon Hatchery   - Submitted by Shona Bruce



It’s time for the annual Hall Cleanup Day! 

Saturday, April 5th from 10am - 2pm 

Let’s turn up some music, roll up our sleeves, grab a
broom or a rake and have some fun turning a chore

into an opportunity to catch up! 

KCS IS RAISING FUNDS FOR  
AN AED MACHINE FOR THE HALL!

DONATE YOUR AGE 
 .... CHALLENGE ....

The donate your age 
challenge, to buy an AED 
(Defibrilator) for the Hall, is off 
to a great start. We are almost 
halfway there. Thanks to 
everyone who has donated so 
far. The idea is to donate one 
dollar for each year of your 
age.

Luckily, there is still time to 
get involved. The heartbeat 
graph will let us know when 
we’ve reached our goal. Make 
those years count. See you in 
a month.

TO DONATE:
E-TRANSER: 
kingfisher3337@gmail.com
IMPORTANT: please write AED  
and name into the memo

MAKES CHEQUES OUT TO:
Kingfisher Community Society
Compartment 2, Box 15
3337 Mabel Lake Road, Enderby, BC  
V4Y 4L4

$2400

$2200

$2000

$1800

1600

$1400

$1200

$1000

  $800

  $600

  $400

  $200



Mabel Lake-Kingfisher 
COMMUNITY RESOURCE CENTRE

Circuit Exercise Equipment 
Available.

FOR MORE INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Lisa Miner 

250-838-7128    •   lisamarie313ca@gmail.com

Would like to welcome all quilters and 
crafters to join us to work on either a 
charity project, or your own project. 

Wednesday: 10:00 am - 4:00 pm 
Coffee/Tea provided, bring your own lunch 

We make a variety of quilting/sewing items that we donate  
to local charities like: SAFE House  * Park View Place  * 

Kingfisher Hall 
We also make baby quilts for all the new  

Kingfisher babies! 

Library hours are 11:00 AM until 
1:00 PM every Wednesday.

Welcome to a new year. We have exciting 
plans for the library. We will be expanding our 
Kingfisher Historical section to highlight our 
wonderful historical panels on the outside of 
the school. We are looking for newsletters 

that are missing, I will put out a list in the next 
edition of the newsletter. 

I would like to remind members that  
2025 memberships are due. 

Looking forward to seeing you at the 
library this summer.

LIBRARY NEWSKingfisher 
Country 
Quilters

1242420 BC Ltd DBA Rivermouth Marina 
rivermouthmarina.com 

56 Rivermouth Road Phone:  (250) 838-6236 
Enderby, BC, V0E 1V5 Email:  info@rivermouthmarina.com 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Daily, Weekly or Seasonal slip rentals.  
We have space for any vessel, including: 

• Pontoon Boats 
• Ski/Wave Boats 
• Fishing Boats 

Just want a day of fun?  Rent hassle-free 
for an hour, ½ day or full day: 

• Jet Skis (brand new this year) 
• Fishing Boats 
• Canoes or Kayaks 

Stop into our store for snacks & icecream 
Fuel up at our convenient fuel dock 

www.rivermouthmarina.com 

250-838-6236 

First Fidget Quilts! 

Which are
donated to  

seniors’ home  
for 

dementia 
patients.



KINGFISHER SCHOLARSHIP 2025
The Kingfisher Youth Scholarship is 
available to high school graduates. 

To qualify, the student must be a 
Kingfisher resident, living from 1730 
Mabel Lake Road (Welcome to 
Kingfisher sign) to Mabel Lake. The 
scholarship may be used for any 
post secondary education course.
Applications are available from a 
Director (see back page for contact 
information) or at AL Fortune school. 

Deadline for applications is May 4th.

COMMUNITY CLASSIFIEDS 

Free to members. Limit of 50 words - no graphics. 
Please confirm information every six months.

DROP IN PICKLEBALL

MONDAY, 
WEDNESDAY 

& FRIDAY 
9-11AM

KINGFISHER COMMUNITY HALL

HEINZ DOERFLING DRYWALL

RENOVATIONS  • ADDITIONS •  SUITES  
Repairs  •  Textured Ceilings

Boarding  •  Taping  •  Finishing

Service You Can Trust ~ In the Valley for 27 years

No Job too Small – Free Quotes – 

T: 250-838-7477  E:  mhuntington777@gmail.com

Mobile RV Services
Off-Grid Solutions

Property Maintenance 
Cleaning/Janitorial

Licensed. Insured. Reliable.

778-908-1480okgnproservices@outlook.com

Refundable Recycling
Available

Driveway Drop-off 
3233 

Mabel Lake Rd

North Mabel Lake buy/sell/free

This fund is made possible through a 
generous donation by local residents 
(who wish to remain anonymous). 

The fund provides one-time financial 
support to parents of infants from 
Kingfisher.

Application forms are available from 
a Director. The family must reside in 
Kingfisher at the time of the birth. 

BABY WELCOME FUNDBABY WELCOME FUND
The Kingfisher Community Society is pleased to  

announce the establishment of a Baby Welcome Fund. 

F armsM A B E L  L A K E

33 Kingfisher Rd  •  (250) 838-6248

Very Berry Cafe  •  Farm Fresh Goods
Bed & Breakfast  •  Venue Hosting
Snow Plowing  •  Excavation

facebook.com/MabelLakeFarms

Very Berry Cafe 8am - 2pm
Open June 25th

ALL DAY BREAKFAST & LUNCH 
(Wednesday - Sunday)

Our menu is online

•  Homemade jams, syrups, ice cream  •  Fresh baking  
•  Iced coffees  •  Smoothies  •  Lattes  •  Fresh in-season fruits

Campground opening May long weekend. 



To get on the Directors’ Meeting Agenda: kingfishersecretary1@gmail.com
To submit a post to the Facebook page: kingfisherpromos@gmail.com
Hall booking and entertainment: KCSentertainmentcontact@gmail.com

Kingfisher Community Society Directors 
Secretary: Laura Jameson .............................................................. 250-838-6379
Treasurer & School: Sandra Scott.................................................. 250-838-6867
Hall Bookings/Entertainment: Sydney Graham........................ 250-574-5725 
Promotions: Rhea Davidson........................................................... 250-838-7721
Memberships & School: Sherry Saunby...................................... 250-838-5660
Maintenance & Supplies: Greg Clark........................................... 250-838-0292
Maintenance & Supplies: Kowyn Hibbert................................... 250-938-6025
Director: Alana Brookes.................................................................. 778-212-3255
Director: Laurie Baines.................................................................... 403-510-1334

Kingfisher School Contact Information 
School: Suzanne Clark..................................................................... 250-838-6248
Librarian & Memberships: Sherry Saunby.................................. 250-838-5660
Kingfisher Country Quilters: Lisa Miner....................................... 250-838-7128
                                                                                       lisamarie313ca@gmail.com
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Email photos and news items to Robin: 
editorkingfisher@gmail.com 
Or call, 250-574-3572 

Deadline is the 20th of each month.
I will acknowledge receipt of your email, so if you 
do not receive a reply, I did not receive your email. 

The Community’s Newsletter
... a publication of the Kingfisher  

Community Society

The Kingfisher

Contact Sherry Saunby 
T: 250-838-5660  |  Email: sjsaunby@telus.net

MAIL: Sherry Saunby 
74 Lusk Lake Road East, Enderby, V4Y 4L4

(Make Cheques out to Kingfisher Community Society)
OR

E-TRANSFER: kingfisher3337@gmail.com
IMPORTANT Please include your name if not in your email address

OR

Kingfisher Library: Wednesday (SUMMER ONLY)
11am - 1pm

ANNUAL MEMBERSHIPS - SUPPORT YOUR COMMUNITY!

FAMILY RATES: $30.00  SINGLE: $20.00

NEWSLETTER
PAID ADVERTISEMENTS 
Direct all your advertising and 

distribution questions to  
George Jameson  

E: g67george@gmail.com
KCS Members Only

Paid ads be limited to 1/4 page, 
Word Document only

KCS members only
Ads run from May - April for full year 

($100) or 6 months or less ($50)
Payment required prior to ad 

placement. Make cheque payable to 
Kingfisher Community Society.

Payment Options 
 E-transfer: 

kingfisher3337@gmail.com
Include name and what it is for in 

comment box. 

Cheques can be mailed to 
Sherry Saunby

74 Lusk Lake Rd, Enderby 
V4Y 4L4 

Make cheque payable to 
Kingfisher Community Society.

Include what it is for in the 
memo line.


